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St Ishmael Community Council 

Minutes of the Meeting held in Ferryside Hall
on 5th October 2021.
PRESENT: 


Cllr J Batte, Cllr K Low, Cllr A Davies, Cllr J Price, Cllr H Gibbon, Cllr P Stephens, Cllr P Thomas, Cllr J Greenwell and County Councillor Mair Stephens. 
In the Chair: Cllr J Batte
1. Apologies for Absence

RESOLVED that apologies for absence be accepted from Cllr D Afzal, Cllr A Dalton, Cllr R Bloor and Cllr V M Jones.
2. Declaration of Interests

The register of declarations of interest was made available to members.
3. Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm and sign minutes of the meeting held on the 7th September 2021 – proposed by Cllr K Lowe and seconded by Cllr J Greenwell, all in agreement.

4. Matters Arising

1. Handyman – The Clerk update the Council on the work carried out by the Handyman since the last meeting. The Clerk and Chairman had met with Mr Tillotson and he had said that there would need to increase his hourly rate in order to take into account the rise in costs and this would result in the Council being charged £18 per hour. Cllr J Price proposed that this be accepted, and this was seconded by Cllr H Gibbon. It was also agreed that the handyman would now work 6 hours per week unless otherwise agreed. The Clerk also raised the issue of the three planters in Llansaint and it was agreed that the Clerk request the handyman plant suitable shrubs and bulbs. 
2. Work around the Fisherman Sculpture – The Chairman informed the Council that he had sought the advice from a local builder regarding the remedial work required on the loose tiles surrounding the Fisherman Statue. During the inspection, it had become apparent that the carpark wall paving kerbs were loose, and this needed to be addressed by the County Council before any work could take place around the statue. The Clerk had informed CCC and was awaiting a response. 
3. Bus shelter – The Chairman updated the Council that he had consulted a local builder regarding the work needed on the bus shelter in Llansaint which needed to be cleaned with a wire brush and painted. It was agreed that the handyman be tasked with this. 
4. New Community Council Website – The Clerk informed the Community Council that the new bi-lingual website had been reviewed and some changes had been made. The Clerk was now waiting for a go-live date to be confirmed. 
5. Lyn Cadwallader – Lyn Cadwallader had shared the concerns of the Community Council with the One Voice Wales Development Officers, but they were unaware of problems being experienced by other Councils in relation to Vision ICT.
6. Visit to Calon Y Fferi – The Clerk provided a list of dates that FSEG had provided for the visit to Calon Y Fferi, it was agreed that the visit should take place on Monday, 11th October at 18:30. The Clerk would inform Mrs Sue Abbott and email all Council members to establish attendance numbers. 
7. Woodland Trust – The Clerk confirmed that the Clerk and Chairman had spoken to the handyman regarding the 30 trees being planted in Ferryside at the beginning of November. The Chairman had also asked the school if they would like to be involved in the planting of the trees. 
Cllr A Davies confirmed that Llansaint Welfare Hall had agreed to tree planting on their land, and it was agreed that the Clerk submit another application based on the area agreed with Cllr A Davies. 

8. Litter – The Clerk informed the Council that the CCC Environment Business Support Hub had been contacted to arrange a litter collection, but no response had yet been received. 
9. Land Registry – The Clerk informed the Council that information had been sought from Land Registry regarding the land locally known as the rabbits. Land Registry had confirmed that the land was un-registered. A discussion took place on the possibility of the Community Council registering the land; however, concerns were raised on the flood risk to the area due to the erosion of the dunes. It was decided that no further action should be taken in relation to this land at this time. The Clerk also made the Council aware that concern had been raised regarding an Ash tree in the Rabbits where the bough of the tree had broken. Jason Winters, Ash Die back officer, had inspected the tree, and said that it was in good condition, but the bough of the tree needed to be cut. It was agreed that the Handyman be asked to undertake the work on this occasion to make the area safe for the community. 
10. MUGA lights – The Clerk informed the Council that the key switch had been updated and the Chairman had two new keys. It was agreed that the Clerk create a booking form. In the meantime, Mr P Dalton was able to obtain the key from the Chairman.
11. Speed strips – The Clerk presented the results of the speed survey that had been carried out at four locations in Ferryside in August 2021.
The speed data averages were summarised as follows:

Loc 1 - Eva Tce = 21.1mph

Loc 2 – Port Way = 20.2mph

Loc 3 – Brigstocke Tce = 17.2mph

Loc 4 – Brigstocke Tce = 19.1mph

The Council expressed its surprise at the results and asked the Clerk to request further information on the 85% speed dial and to request the timings. 
12. CiLCA course – The Clerk informed the Council that the first CiLCA training course had taken place and the coursework had been assigned to the Clerk. The Clerk made the Council aware of the details of the Learning Agreement and it was agreed that the Chairman sign this on behalf of the Council. 
13. Mr Derrick Burnell – The Clerk informed the Council that the Chairman and Clerk had met with Derrick Burnell and members of the Car Club to discuss the placement of a memorial bench for Stuart Burnell. Mr Burnell had been keen to place a bench near the four benches outside Beach Cottage with a similar style bench. It was agreed that this was an acceptable arrangement, but that Mr Burnell should be informed that the current wooden benches would be replaced with recycled plastic benches when necessary. 
14. Ferryside Hall – The Clerk confirmed that a timeline had been established that would need to be followed if the Community Council were to take over the hall. The Hall Committee had been informed that their constitution had to be adhered to and that an AGM must be called making it clear that if a committee was not formed it was the intention of the Trustees to hand the hall over to the Community Council. No AGM had yet been called. 
15. Bowling Green – The Clerk informed the Council that Bowls for Wales had been contacted to arrange a meeting but that no response had yet been received. 
16. Palms Landscaping Ltd – The Clerk informed the Council that the Chair and Clerk had met with Mr Andrew Jenkins regarding the concerns raised about the verges around the field not being cut, the area behind the park needing to be cut and the area opposite the field. Mr Jenkins said that this would be done during the last cut of the year, which would take place once the grass was dry enough.
The Chairman raised concern regarding the amount of green waste material being thrown over the bank of the Pale Field. The Council expressed frustration after money was spent in clearing the bank at the request of some of the householders.  It was agreed the Clerk write to the householders asking them to stop throwing green waste onto the bank or further action would be taken. 
17. Audit Notice – The Clerk confirmed that the Audit Notice had been posted on the 30th September.
5. Planning
The Clerk presented two items of planning:

PL/02604 - Proposed new dwelling - Plot 10 Caradog Court, Ferryside, SA17 5RR  

PL/02710 - Single storey rear extension to lower ground floor level with terrace over, plus conversion of integral garage into habitable accommodation - Mur Y Mor, 2 Vicarage Close, Ferryside, SA17 5SU  

No objections were raised.
6. Correspondence
1. TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE – C2121 FROM LLANSAINT, KIDWELLY.





CCC



Noted

2. Boundary Commission for Wales

BCW




Cllr A Davies expressed concern regarding the change in the parliamentary boundaries which would result in St Ishmael being placed in the same constituency as Llanelli, which the Council felt it had little connection or common identity with. St Ishmael was currently in the Carmarthen East and Dinefwr Constituency. The Council expressed its concern at this change and asked the Clerk to register a strong objection to this proposal. 
3. Information Highlights – September
OVW



Noted

4. SAVE THE DATE 3.11.21 Welsh Government Tax Conference







OVW



Noted

5. PL/02604 - Planning application consultation










CCC



Noted

6. SEPTEMBER 2021 - Remote training sessions that are taking place in September




OVW



Noted

7. Back on your bike - Town and Community Cycling Project








OVW



Noted

8. 20210910 - Your Freedom of Information request response CRM:0480187






Charity Commission

Noted

9. Hywel Dda CHC September newsletter
Hywel Dda


Noted

10. Planning Applications 06.09.2021 - 10.09.2021










CCC



Noted

11. Older People's Commissioner's Newsletter










OVW



Noted

12. Request for Financial Assistance

Carmarthenshire YFC
Noted

13. One Voice Wales and Keep Wales Tidy Webinar 15/09/21








OVW



Noted

14. Playground Inspections


CCC



Noted

15. INNOVATIVE PRACTICE CONFERENCE – WEDNESDAY 22 SEPTEMBER 2021





OVW



Noted

16. Vision ICT




Lyn Cadwalleder

Noted

17. Town and Community Councils Liaison Forum










CCC



Noted

18. Planning Applications 13.09.2021 - 17.09.2021










CCC



Noted

19. Volunteer Opportunities with Age Cymru Dyfed










CCC Partners

Noted

20. Get Help Stay Safe Leaflet


CCC Partners

Noted

21. Facebook Marketplace - Increase in scams










OVW



Noted

22. SEPTEMBER/OCTOBER 2021 - Remote training sessions that are taking place in September/October

OVW



Noted

23. Open Consultation on Proposed Guidance on “Principles of Good Administration” and “Good Records Management”.









OVW



Noted

24. Welcoming the public to the countryside and coast – survey








OVW



Noted

25. Kidwelly Ten Towns Meeting 6pm, Monday 27 September 2021 via Teams





CCC



Cllr Jeff Batte update the Council on the meeting. 

26. Achieving Racial Equality in Wales Digital Conference









Senedd insight

Noted

27. Ty Golau




CCC Partners

Noted

28. PL/02710 - Planning application consultation










CCC



Noted

29. Planning Applications 20.09.2021 - 24.09.2021










CCC



Noted

30. Farmer & Landowner survey - Ein Llwybrau Byw / Our Living Trails







OVW



Noted

31. Together for our Planet / The National Lottery Community Fund







OVW



Noted

32. Salem Cemetery Ferryside


Mr Geraint Davies

Noted

33. Third Sector Commissioning Digital Conference









Local Government 

Noted

34. Audit 2021




Wales Audit


Noted

35. Community Centres Network: Funding Opportunity









CAVS



Noted

36. C&TC Forum meeting


CCC



Noted

37. Dates for meeting with FSEG

Sue Abbott


Noted

38. Consultation on local taxes for second homes and self-catering accommodation



OVW



Noted

39. National Lottery Webinar


OVW



Noted

40. Publication of new Technical Advice Note (TAN) 15 and Flood Map for Planning




OVW



Noted

41. Community Centres Network: Funding Opportunity









OVW



Noted

42. Carmarthenshire Area Committee Meeting – 27th October 2021







OVW



Noted

43. Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales draft Annual Report Consultation - February 2022



Welsh Government

Noted

44. 2021 YC Awards



OVW



Noted

45. Assessment of Local Well-being

CCC



Noted

46. Letter from the Welsh Youth Parliament
Youth Parliament 

Noted

47. Tackling Anti-social Behaviour Digital Conference









Local Government

Noted

48. New BEIS speaker announced | Achieving Racial Equality in Wales Digital Conference | Friday 22nd October 2021
Senedd Insight

Noted

49. Thank you




Nigel Sheldon, Wrenvale
The Clerk informed the Council of the thanks expressed by Mr Sheldon for the Rights of Way Tender.

7. Financial Assistance 
One item of Financial Assistance was received from Carmarthenshire YFC, it was decided to donate £100 to the cause. 
8. Accounts 
FSEG – monthly electricity charge - £10.00
Julie Rees – Clerk’s salary plus additional CiLCA hours - £575.28 

Julie Rees – Clerk’s general expenses - £28.44

Julie Rees – Clerk’s travelling expenses - £29.16

Nigel Shelden, Wrenvale – 6th cut Bridleway cut - £180.00 GROSS, £30.00 VAT, £150.00 NET

Piers Tillotson – Handyman work and materials - £1177.86

Peter Buckley – Playgroud inspections between June – Sept 2021 - £120.00

Carmarthenshire YFC – Donation - £100.00

All in agreement, cheques duly signed.
9. Christmas Arrangements
The Clerk informed the Council that a quote had been received from Gower Christmas Trees for two Nordman Fir 15 ft Christmas Trees at £150 plus VAT each. The Council accepted this quote, and it was agreed that Cllr P Thomas would collect and erect the trees around the 22nd / 23rd November. The lights in Ferryside would be lit on the 3rd December and in Llansaint on the 4th December. Due to the high number of covid cases in Carmarthenshire it was decided to wait until the November meeting to decide on any official switching on of the lights.

It was agreed that the Clerk would liaise with RT Electrics to arrange the lights being placed on the trees and switched on around the Ferryside car park.  

10. Quarterly Budget
The Clerk presented the report to Council members. The Council carried out the quarterly monitoring of the Council’s financial position.
11. Ferryside Play Area

The Clerk presented the finding of the official inspection report for the Ferryside Play Park. Several low-risk findings were being resolved by the handyman. The handyman was also looking at ways to address the moderate risk of the two benches with slats missing. 

The other moderate risk identified was the rot in the timber of the Multi Play Jnr. The Clerk had received a quote of £580 plus VAT to replace the post and the wood in the middle of the see saw. Mr Jerry Widdas had advised that the post may be under guarantee. 

Cllr J Batte raised concern that some of the posts on the nest swing may also be rotting and felt it was prudent to have them replaced at the same time.

It was agreed that photographs of the posts would be taken and sent to Jerry Widdas for a revised quote to be sought.    
12. Ferryside Cemetery 

The Chairman read a letter from Mr Geraint Davies on behalf of Salem Baptist Chapel in Ferryside asking the Community Council if they would consider taking over the running of the Cemetery.
Following a discussion on the matter, and the consideration of the health and safety issues that could arise, it was agreed that Mr Davies be advised to consider all other avenues before asking the Community Council. 
13. Any Other Business
13.1 Cllr J Price handed the key for the play area litter bin over to the Clerk and the Chairman. 
13.2 Cllr H Gibbon reported the 74003 streetlight was not working near the old age bungalows in Llansaint (opposite the Kings Arms).

13.3 Cllr P Thomas raised concerns about the bollards on the road near Trosolwg causing problems for passing vehicles.
13.4 Cllr P Thomas raised concern regarding the tree outside Tyr Pwll House, Broadlay being unsafe.
13.5 Cllr P Stephens raised the issue of footpaths needing to be re-registered. Cllr M Stephens informed the Council that an event for Town and Community Councils on footpaths and their maintenance was being planned for early 2022.  
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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